
MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 12th FEBRUARY 2007 AT 10.00AM
In the Chair:
Councillor S Blaney
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, W Graham, H A Harding, G Hartin, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, C McShane, O McMullan, C Newcombe. 
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services





Mr K McGarry, Head of Tourism & Leisure Services





Mr T Stuart, Head of Technical Services
Mrs C Coyles, Member Services/Clerical Officer

07/06:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillor O Black, McAllister and McKeegan.
Chairman’s Business

Condolences

Councillor Harding stated that she wished to offer condolences to Mrs A Welsh, Manager of Citizens Advice Bureau on the death of her son.

All Councillors wished to be associated with these remarks.

Congratulations

Councillor McMullan stated that the Cushendall Hurling Club had reached the semi-finals of the All Ireland Club Championships and that he wished to express his congratulations to the Cushendall Hurling Club and for the manager’s praise of the team.  

Councillor McMullan asked if Council could write a letter to recognise this achievement.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Chairman would write a letter.

07/06:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 8TH JANUARY 2007
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 8th January 2007 having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 8th January 2007 be adopted”.
07/06:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 8TH JANUARY 2007
Amendments to the minutes

Councillor McMullan stated that the correspondence dated 5th December 2006 should be regarding PPS14 and not PPS13.

Templastragh Graveyard
In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the Clerk stated that there were still awaiting word regarding vesting of Templastragh graveyard.
The HTS stated that the Countryside Officer had checked and that it was still with the Department.
Councillor McConaghy stated that he was very concerned regarding the length of time it was taking to resolve this issue.

Conference in Armagh
Councillor McConaghy stated that he withdrew his nomination to attend the NILGA Annual Conference, but that he had received a letter from NILGA.

The Clerk stated that he would check this, but to disregard the letter received.
Bain Report

Councillor McCambridge asked if the Bain Report and the impact on local schools could be added to the agenda for the next meeting.

This was agreed.

Lands at Fairhill Street, Ballycastle

In reply to Councillor Harding, the HTLS stated that investigations were ongoing at present.
07/06:04
PRESENTATION FROM FROM RICHARD HART REGARDING PROPOSED DEVELOPMENT ON MARKET STREET, BALLYCASTLE
After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in Committee.”

Councillor Blaney welcomed Mr Neil McIvor, Murdock Group and Mr Richard Hart, Cherton Enterprise to the meeting.
Mr McIvor and Mr Hart gave a brief presentation on the proposed development on Market Street, Ballycastle.
Mr McIvor stated that the Murdock Group is based in Northern Ireland, and that they specialise in property development.
Having completed their presentation Mr McIvor and Mr Hart answered members questions.
In reply to Councillor McMullan, Councillor McCambridge stated that the current proprietor wished the presentation to be in committee, as there was still a considerable amount of negotiating being done regarding the property.
Councillor Newcombe stated that he welcomed this new development due to the location.
After discussion,

Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,

“That Council support the proposed development on Market Street, Ballycastle.”

Having answered members other queries Mr McIvor and Mr Hart left the meeting at this point.
The meeting continued out of committee.

07/06:05 
TECHNICAL SERVICE’S REPORT 
The Technical Service’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Irish News

Councillor McMullan stated that in today’s Irish News there was a picture of Mrs J Dunlop son.  He stated that he had won a competition to be the mascot for the first RBS Six Nations match held at Croke Park in Dublin yesterday.
Councillor McMullan stated that this was a great achievement.

Councillor Blaney stated that Mrs Dunlop should receive a copy of the picture.
After discussion, it was agreed that a copy of the picture would be purchased for Mrs J Dunlop.
Letter from Giants Causeway Community Association

The HTS stated that a letter had been received from the Giant’s Causeway Community Association requesting Council to reconsider the placement of a bollard on the sand rodden leading to Runkerry Beach.

After discussion, during which reference was made top health and safety implications, it was agreed to place a bollard on the sand rodden leading to Runkerry Beach.

Update on the Future of Beach Awards in Northern Ireland

The HTS stated that a letter had been received from Tidy Northern Ireland outlining the potential implications for Beach Awards in NI.  He explained that due to the absence of funding for inspections beyond this season means that the summer will be the last time the Blue Flag Award is guaranteed to be available in NI.
The HTS stated that the Environment and Heritage Service and Department of Environment had confirmed that they are unable to cover this shortfall, therefore they are requesting each operator to provide a £2000 contribution.

The HTS stated that there is no provision in the rates for this purpose
After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McDonnell and resolved,

“That Council would not provide £2000 to Tidy NI in order to maintain the Blue Flag Award.”

Cairns Residents Association
The HTS stated that a letter had been received from the Cairns Residents Association explaining that they are undertaking a general clean up of the estate.  He explained that they are requesting council to provide not only black bags with the normal collection arrangement but also the provision of a trailer for the bulky household waste.

The HTS stated that the present policy relating to the provision of bulky household collection is to charge £45 for the use of the trailer.
Councillor McDonnell stated that the litter and bulky waste is from their own estate and that they should comply with the present policy for the use of the trailer.

Councillor McConaghy stated that he agreed with these comments.

Councillor McMullan stated that they would have regular dumping on the land, so felt that Council should provide a trailer.

The HTS stated that the land is Council land and that regular clean ups are undertaken by Technical Services operatives.

After discussion, it was agreed that the request from Cairns Resident Association for the provision of a trailer for the bulky household waste would not be approved.

Request for Memorial Bench
The HTS stated that a letter had been received from Mrs Pauline Neill requesting a memorial bench to be placed at Ballintoy Harbour in dedication to her later mother.
The HTS stated that a similar request was made in 2006 and was refused with the Council’s policy for the placement of memorial benches being stated as:
· there are sufficient benches of suitable standard already occupying the site the request for a memorial bench will not be considered until such times as Council decide to upgrade the existing furniture;  and

· there is a requirement for additional benches at a location Council will consider the placement of a memorial bench on the basis that all costs associated to include maintenance and insurance will be met by the family.

The HTS stated that this policy is not sustainable, and that Council may wish to reconsider it and establish a suitable list of locations for memorial benches, with the council taking on responsibility for subsequent maintenance costs.
After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That Council’s policy for the placement of memorial benches would be revised and a list of suitable locations for memorial benches would be drawn up.”

Determination of the North West Region Waste Management Plan 2006-2020
The HTS stated that Council had been informed by the Environment and Heritage Service that the North West Region Waste Management Plan (NWRWMP) 2006-2020 had been completed and as agreed at a previous Council meeting adopt this plan.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,

“That Council fully adopt the determination of the North West Region Waste Management Plan 2006-2020.”

Southern Waste Management Partnership and North West Region Waste Management Group – Waste Related Services Consultancy Framework, Tender Report December 2006
The HTS stated that the aim of this tendering process was to appoint a framework of four consultancy companies from which the council or waste management groups could seek professional services.
The tender evaluation process identified the preferred bidders as:

· White Young Green

· Scott Wilson Limited

· RPS Consulting Engineers

· Jacobs

After discussion,

Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,

“That Council accept the four Consultancy firms nominated and approved under the tendering process for the provision of Consultancy services in connection with all waste related issues.”

NWRWMG – Landfill Site Selection Study – Tender Report January 2007

After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in Committee.”

Councillor McMullan left the meeting at this point.
The HTS stated that as members are aware a study into Landfill Requirements had been ongoing for several years, resulting in the private sector supplying 1 million cubic metres of landfill capacity for use by the NW Group Constituent Councils for a five year period.
In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the HTS identified the location of the landfill facility.  He stated that it would be engineered with specific requirements.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the HTS stated that Coleraine’s landfill site had a limited life.
Councillor McMullan returned to the meeting.

Councillor McIlroy left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McCambridge enquired would there be cost implications regarding the cancellation of the contract.
The HTS stated that there may well be however this would be met through waste management money in the rates estimates.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council endorse the North West Region Waste Management Group’s appointment of B Mullan and Sons to develop a long term landfill facility.

The meeting continued out of Committee.

Vandalism
The HTS stated that since the report had been created there had been a incident of vandalism at the Quay Road Playing Fields.  He stated that a car had gone onto the pitch and had damaged it, then later the car had been set alight.

Councillor Harding stated that she condemned this behaviour, after the money that had been spent to provide a proper facility for the public.
The HTS stated the Council had CCTV coverage of the incident and stated that it would be given to the police.

Councillor McIlroy returned to the meeting.

Councillor McMullan stated that he could not believe that this would have happened in such a public place and that no one apprehended the culprits.
The HTLS stated that there were 4 cars on the playing fields and that they had an audience on the Quay Road.

The HTLS stated that the investigation was still ongoing.
Security of Parked Vehicles – Moyle
The HTS stated that a letter had been received from Constable Don Mitchell, Crime Prevention Officer stating that Moyle PSNI in partnership with Moyle Community Safety Partnership aim to address the issue of personal property being stolen from parked vehicles.
The HTS stated that they are producing aluminium signs with this message on them, and are asking Council to support this request in the form of placement and erection in the appropriate places.
After discussion, it was agreed that Council would support the placement and erection of signs regarding the issue of personal property being stolen from parked vehicles.
Councillor M Black entered the meeting at this point at 11.20am.
War Memorial, Bushmills
The HTS stated that it had been brought to his attention that the war memorial at Bushmills had a secondary crack and that he proposed that a new granite block should replace the existing block.
After discussion, it was agreed that an application for funding would be made to repair the war memorial in Bushmills.

Councillor Graham left the meeting at this point.

Recycling Officer

The HTS stated that before the Recycling Officer finished he had asked her to submit an update of the work she had undertaken.

Councillor McMullan enquired if a letter of thanks could be sent to the Recycling Officer for all the work she had done for the Council.

The HTS stated that a small party was thrown and a present was given on the Recycling Officer last day.

Councillor McCambridge enquired if it was common practice.
Councillor Graham returned to the meeting.

After discussion,

Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Hartin,

“That a letter of thanks would be sent to Ms E McCormick, for her time spent working for the Council.”

On a vote being taken, there were five votes in favour and two votes against the proposal which was carried.

Councillor McShane left the meeting at this point.

After further discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That Technical Service’s Report be adopted.”

07/06:06 
TOURISM & LEISURE SERVICE’S REPORT 
The Tourism & Leisure Service’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Giants Causeway Visitor Facilities (GCVF) Update
After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in Committee.”

Councillor McShane returned to the meeting.

The HTLS gave an update on the Giants Causeway Visitor Facilities.  

The HTLS stated that a GCVF Steering Group took place on the 30th January 2007.  He stated that the Project Manager updated the stakeholders on progress to date and Mr McGarrity outlined the proposals for car parking and future funding.
The meeting continued out of Committee.

CIE Tours Annual Awards

After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in Committee.”

The HTLS stated that correspondence had been received from CIE Tours informing Council that the Giants Causeway Visitor Centre was to receive an award, the National Awards of Excellence.  The Ceremony would be held on 27th February 2007 in the Four Seasons Hotel, Dublin.
After discussion, it was agreed that the Vice Chair would also attend the National Award of Excellence Ceremony on 27th February 2007 in Four Seasons Hotel, Dublin.

The meeting continued out of Committee.

Disability Sport Update
The HTLS stated that discussion had taken place and a proposed date for the Moyle Disability Day will be Saturday 2nd June 2007.  

The HTLS stated that the Moyle Disability Forum had requested the use of Sheskburn Recreation and Community Centre free of charge from 2.00-4.00pm to host the event.

After discussion,


Councillor Newcombe proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That the request from the Moyle Disability Forum to use Sheskburn Recreation and Community Centre free of charge from 2.00-4.00pm on the 2nd June 2007 would be approved.”

Ulster Cancer Foundation Glens of Antrim Spring Walking Festival
The HTLS stated that a request had been received from the Ulster Cancer Foundation requesting the use of Sheskburn Community Centre for registration purposes on Sunday 27th May 2007 for the Glens of Antrim Spring Walking Festival.
The HTLS stated that Council had previously hosted this event free of charge, with staff facilitating the opening and closing of the premises.

After discussion, it was agreed that the request from Ulster Cancer Foundation for the use of Sheskburn Community Centre with no cost to the Council on 27th May 2007 would be approved.
Quay Road Playing Fields Update
After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in Committee.”

The HTLS stated that the synthetic pitch is currently well used by the schools and clubs.  However, the two grass pitches had not been returned to Council by the contractor and several issues had to be resolved prior to there return.
The HTLS stated that there are concerns regarding the standard/quality of the actual grass surface and recommended that a site meeting with members and officers would be undertaken with the view of employing a Turf Consultant to inspect and report on the state of the grass pitches.

Councillor McMullan enquired that if the Turf Consultant stated that the pitch was not suitable would Council be able to claim from the contractor.
The HTS stated that it currently is with the contractors therefore they have control and liability of the land.

The HTLS stated that Council have to be happy with the pitches prior to accepting them from the contractor.

After discussion,


Councillor McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That the services of a Turf Consultant would be sought in principle subject to costs being brought back to a future Council Meeting.”

This meeting continued out of Committee.
Friends and Family of Rathmoyle
The HTLS stated that correspondence had been received from Friends and Family of Rathmoyle requesting the use of Sheskburn House for a performance by clients and staff.

After discussion, it was agreed that Friends and Family of Rathmoyle could have the use of Sheskburn on the 9th February 2007 for a performance by the clients and staff of Rathmoyle Resource Centre.
Ballycastle Youths Football Club
The HTLS stated that he had received a letter requesting the use of Quay Road Playing Fields by Ballycastle Youth Football Club who are currently playing in the Coleraine and District League.
The HTLS stated that provisions will have to be made to see if this team is affiliated and that the organisers have Child Protection Training.  

Councillor McMullan enquired as to why this item had come to Council, and he explained that the officers should make this decision.

Councillor Blaney stated that similar issues had to come to Council for a decision.

In reply to Councillor M Black, the HTLS stated that each team is looking for the same times on the pitch.  He stated that currently Moyle Football Club and Ballycastle United rotate the pitch between them.

The HTLS stated that no guarantees can be made for use of the pitch.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,

“That the request from Ballycastle Youth Football Club would be dealt with at departmental level by the officers concerned.”

Request from County Antrim GAA
The HTLS stated that a request had been received from the Chairman of County Antrim GAA requesting the use of the sand filled synthetic pitch on Saturday and Sundays.

After discussion, it was agreed that the request from County Antrim GAA to use the Astro-turf facility at Quay Road on Saturday and Sunday would be approved.

Mother Goose and Jack Horner Community Playgroups
The HTLS stated that a letter had been received from Mother Goose and Jack Horner Playgroup requesting funding of the fencing at the exterior of the hired area at the rear of Sheskburn Community Centre.
Councillor Harding stated that several representatives had approached her regarding vandalism which had taken place within the playgroups.
Councillor McCambridge stated that the playgroup had a number of outdoor pieces and has no security to protect these pieces.
Councillor Blaney stated that they received £100 at the beginning of last year and enquired why they did not use the money to buy a fence.
The HTS stated that the equipment in the grounds of the plygroup is the responsibility of Mother Goose and Jack Horner and is not for Council to pay as they are liable for their own property.  
The HTS however stated that they would be able to provide a wooden fence, however the playgroup are requesting an 8ft metal fence.  He explained that Council would have to apply for planning permission to erect this fence.

In reply to members queries, the HTS stated that Mosside Playgroup where able to provide their own funding for a small garage.
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the HTS stated that Mother Goose and Jack Horner should have their own insurance in order to cover equipment.

After discussion, it was agreed that the request from Mother Goose and Jack Horner Community Playgroups for a fence at the exterior of the hired area would not be approved.

Department of Culture, Arts & Leisure (Bushmills Salmon Station)

The HTLS stated that DCAL is proposing to build 2 new disabled fishing stands on the River Bush Town stretch.
The HTLS sated that this will require some access improvement works to be carried out on Council land and in addition may require kerbing to the existing path from the car park area and the creation of a disabled parking bay.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the proposed works for 2 new disabled fishing stands on the River Bush Town Stretch.

Northern Ireland Electricity (NIE) – John Gray & Son Tree Specialists

The HTLS stated that NIE had been in contact with the Countryside officer and explained that they had contracted John Gray & Sons to cut back 3 trees on the river bank in Millennium Park.
The HTLS stated that in order for this work to be carried out they are requesting a Wayleave Agreement

After discussion, this was agreed.

Update Millennium Riverside Park
The HTLS gave an update on Millennium Park.

He stated that various incidents had occurred regarding the flooding of the Millennium Pond and the removal of water from the pond.

The HTLS stated that in conclusion the Countryside Officer was informed on the 2nd February that all the foundations were now in place and Drumdollagh no longer needed the level of the pond reduced or required to pump water over the pond.
Councillor McConaghy stated that the crane should never have been granted access to the land and stated that the decision not to allow them on the land should be adhered to.
In reply to Councillor Harding, the TSM stated that they were allowed to lower the level of the pod by approximately 150mm for one week, however they continued to pump water until 2nd February 2007.
After discussion,

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McShane and resolved,

“That the latest decision made at a previous meeting regarding the crane at Millennium Riverside Park would be adhered to.”

Addendum to Tourism & Leisure Report
Ballycastle / Campbeltown ferry update

The Clerk stated that a meeting was held in Glasgow on the 8th February 2007, with himself, Councillor Blaney and O Black, the HTLS and representatives from Argyll and Bute Council.
The HTLS stated that the purpose of the meeting was for the both organisations to explain the current situation on both sides of the water.
The HTLS stated they had informed representatives from Scotland that they had recently written to local MP’s and MLA’s asking for their support.
The Scottish representatives informed members that they had been in contact with Dr Ian Paisley, asking for his support.
It was agreed that Council members would approach their party colleagues and leaders prior to the forthcoming election.  

The HTLS stated that it was noted that there were currently more opportunities to enhance the route today than when it was previously operating.

The HTLS stated that it was recommended that Moyle Council in partnership with Argyll and Bute Council would re-engage the services of EKOS to bring their previous work up to date in order challenge the negative information in the government’s 2001 report.

Councillor McCambridge stated that Councillor O Black had been speaking with party colleagues regarding the Ballycastle to Campbeltown Ferry.
The Clerk stated that with direct rule there would be no change in opinion for the Ballycastle to Campbeltown Ferry, however the information would be available when the assembly is up and running.
After discussion, it was agreed that Council in partnership with Argyll and Bute engage in the services of EKOS to review all reports and write up a concise appraisal based on the current political and economic climate.

After further discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That Tourism and Leisure Service’s Report be adopted.”

07/06:07
CORPORATE SERVICES REPORT
The Corporate Service’s Report having been circulated, was taken as read.
Voluntary Contributions

The ACE stated that from April 2007, the Voluntary Contributions would be overseen by the Community Services Officer, but until that stage she would continue to report on the applications.

The ACE stated that a request for Voluntary Contributions had been received from Home Start Causeway and Cairns Residents Association.
After discussion,


Councillor McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That Home-Start Causeway and Cairns Residents Association would be granted a voluntary contribution of £100 each.”

Flexible Working Request
After discussion,



Councillor Harding proposed,



Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,



“That the meeting continue in Committee.”

The ACE stated that a request for flexible working hours had been received from the Member Services/Clerical Officer within the Corporate Services Department.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the ACE outlined the Member Services/Clerical Officer’s hours of work and explained that it would be monitored.  

The ACE reminded Members that this was a policy which had been approved at a recent Council meeting.

After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That the request from the Member Services/Clerical Officer for flexible working in accordance with DTI Employment Regulations would be granted.”

Honorarium

The ACE stated that she had received an application from the Building Control Officer for an honorarium. She recommended that these be granted based in accordance with Council guidelines and procedures.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That the application for honorarium for the Building Control Officer would be granted in accordance with Council guidelines and procedures.”
Carrying over Annual Leave
The ACE stated that the current policy allow Staff to carry forward five working days from one leave year to the next.  However, following a review of the current arrangements it is proposed that the entitlement to carry forward working days from one leave year to the next would be increased to 10 days and over 10 days leave would be subject to approval by the Clerk & Chief Executive.
This was agreed.
The meeting continued out of committee.

Trading Concessions
The ACE stated that trading concessions for Council owned land are due for renewal.
The ACE enquired if Council wished to proceed as in previous years, where details had been advertised and an auction held or to revert back to the system of sealed bids. 

The ACE recommended the reverting back to sealed bids due fact that Council had not recently seen any financial benefits from this process.
After discussion,



Councillor McIlroy proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Hartin,

“That Council proceed as in previous years, where details are advertised and an auction is held.”

On a vote being taken, there were six votes in favour and six votes against the proposal.  The Chairman, Councillor Blaney had deciding vote and voted against the proposal which was lost.

It was therefore agreed to revert to a system of sealed bids.

Cairns Road, Cushendall
The ACE stated that a letter had been received from Northern Ireland Housing Executive, Ballymena requesting Council to relinquish its lease on the land at Cairns Road, to facilitate social housing in the area.
Councillor Blaney stated that it a few months ago the Cairns Resident Group did not ask for anything and recently there had been more requests from them.

Councillor McMullan stated that the Cairns Resident Group had a function as part of the Halloween Festival at Cairns Road.
Councillor McDonnell stated that he felt that the demands being made are ridiculous. 
Councillor McCambridge stated that the Council should welcome any applications for Social Housing.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That the NIHE and Cairns Resident Group would be invited to a future Council meeting.”

Councillor McIlroy enquired why we where inviting the NIHE and Cairns Resident Group to a meeting, if they are requesting we release the land.
After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge,

“That Council agree in principle to relinquish the lease on the land at Cairns Road in order to facilitate the provision of social housing.”
On a vote being taken, there were eight votes in favour and no votes against the proposal, which was carried.
Lease of Sea Bed at Church Bay, Rathlin Island

The ACE stated that a letter had been received from Brown McConnell Clark McKee Chartered Surveyors stating that the lease of Sea Bed at Church Bay, Rathlin Island from the review date should be increased to £1,350 per annum.

This was agreed.
Lease of Sea Bed at Ballycastle Harbour
The ACE stated that a letter had been received from Brown McConnell Clark McKee Chartered Surveyors stating that lease of Sea Bed at Ballycastle Harbour from the review date should be increased to £4,500 per annum and the supplementary lease to £2,700 per annum.
This was agreed.
Good Practice Guide for Computer Users
The ACE stated that Corporate Services Department had updated the following policies and procedures; Good Practice Guide for Computer Users, Internet and Email Policy, Information Security Policy.

These were agreed.
Loan Sanctions

The ACE informed members that approval for the following Loan Sanctions relating to current Capital Expenditure was now requested: Liscolman Play Area - £7600; Waterfoot (Access) - £2185; Sheskburn Leisure Centre - £2395; Leisure and Tourism Attraction - £30000; Rathlin Toilet Block – £19385; Cushendall Waterford - £12200; GOA Heritage Centre/Cottage Site - £172350; Dunseverick Layby – £5300; Ardclinis - £3500; Dundarave - £4675; Beach Safety Signs - £12200; Ardihannon Pathway - £18250; Council Extension - £31600.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“Council to approve the Loan Sanctions in relation to Capital Expenditure; Liscolman Play Area - £7600; Waterfoot (Access) - £2185; Sheskburn Leisure Centre - £2395; Leisure and Tourism Attraction - £30000; Rathlin Toilet Block – £19385; Cushendall Waterford - £12200; GOA Heritage Centre/Cottage Site - £172350; Dunseverick Layby – £5300; Ardclinis - £3500; Dundarave - £4675; Beach Safety Signs - £12200; Ardihannon Pathway - £18250; Council Extension - £31600.”
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,



“That the Corporate Services Report be adopted.”
07/06:08
GLENRAVEL ROAD
(Requested by Councillor O Black)

Councillor McCambridge suggested that in the absence of Councillor O Black this item be discussed at the next Council meeting.
07/06:09
SEMPLE REPORT ON HOUSING
(Requested by Councillor O Black)

Councillor McCambridge suggested that in the absence of Councillor O Black this item be discussed at the next Council meeting.

07/06:10
MEDICAL COVER ON RATHLIN ISLAND
(Requested by Councillor M Black)

Councillor M Black stated that she had been contacted by residents from Rathlin Island asking if they could have 7 day medical cover.
Councillor Newcombe enquired if a letter had been received from Northern Health and Social Services Board regarding the nursing provision.

Councillor McCambridge stated that the current nurse is retiring in March and the provision would have to be in place prior to her retiring.
Councillor Harding stated that she agreed that something would have to be in place prior to the nurse’s retirement.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she would be attending the Health & Social Services Council and would discuss this issue during that meeting.  She also stated that Council should write to the Northern Health and Social Services Board and the Causeway Trust requesting an update of the situation.
After discussion, this was agreed.
Councillor M Black and McMullan left the meeting at this point.

07/06:11
CONFERENCES, COURSES
National Association of Councillors.  To be held 16th, 17th and 18th February 2007 at the Carlton Hotel, Blackpool.  

There were no nominations for this conference.
Annual National and International Tourism Conference.  To be held 21st and 22nd February 2007 at the Marriott Druids Glen Hotel & Country Club, Newtownmountkennedy, Co. Wicklow 

There were no nominations for this conference.

NILGA Consultation Event on the EU Competitiveness & Employment Programmes.  To be held 22nd February at the Antrim Civic Centre from 10.00am – 12.30pm.  

After discussion,

Councillor Graham proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,

“That Councillor Blaney and McIlroy would be nominated to attend the NILGA Consultation Event on the EU Competitiveness & Employment Programmes on 22nd February 2007.”
Northern Ireland Visitor Servicing Conference 2007.  To be held 22nd February 2007 at the Glenavon Hotel, Cookstown, Co.Tyrone.

There were no nominations for this conference.

Age Concern Northern Ireland.  Review of Public Administration (RPA) – change, challenge, opportunity.  To be held 22nd at the Armagh City Hotel or 23rd February 2007 at the Glenavon House Hotel, Cookstown.

After discussion, it was agreed that Councillor Harding and McCambridge would be nominated to attend the Age Concern Northern Ireland Review of Public Administration (RPA) on 23rd February 2007 at Glenavon House Hotel, Cookstown.

Confederation of European Councillors – The Role of Local Authorities in Building Peace and Reconciliation.  To be held 23rd February 2007 in the Park Inn Hotel, Dundalk.

There were no nominations for this conference.

Planning Service Seminar ePIC – The Solution.  To be held 1st March 2007 at the Hilton Hotel, Belfast. 

After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


 Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved 

“That Councillor McCambridge would be nominated to attend Planning Service Seminar ePIC – The Solution on 1st March 2007.”
Rural & Regional Development Conference.  To be held 2nd and 3rd March 2007 at the Bayview Hotel & Leisure Centre.

There were no nominations for this conference.

07/06:12
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

The Clerk stated applications had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 for the following:

Application for transfer of Licence for Mary McBride’s Bar, Main Street, Cushendun and application for transfer of Licence for The Victory Bar, 167 hillside Road, Armoy, Ballymoney.

There were no objections to the above applications.

07/06:13
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS
There were no documents for signing and sealing.
07/06:14
CORRESPONDENCE

Letter dated 16th January 2007 for the Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety regarding Consultation on a Draft Health and Personal Social Services (Reform) (Northern Ireland) 2006.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.
Letter dated 18th January 2007 from British Broadcasting Corporation (BBC) regarding Councils support for Councillor Spratt’s letter of 8th December regarding comments made on Stephen Nolan show in relation to recycling.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Letter dated 18th January 2007 from the Planning Service regarding proposed site for the erection of dwelling, Location 110m North of 85 Haw Road, Bushmills.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Councillor McIlroy and Hartin left the meeting at this point.

Letter dated 22nd January 2007 from Social Security Agency regarding Modernisation of Social Security Services.

Councillor McShane stated that she did not feel that it was an adequate response.
Letter dated 22nd January 2007 from the Planning Service regarding Consultation Document on Microgeneration Permitted Development Rights.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Letter dated 24th January 2007 from Office of the First Minister and Deputy First Minister regarding Consultation on proposal for a Draft Order in Council: The Public Authorities Reform (Northern Ireland) Order 2007.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Letter received 31st January 2007 from Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety regarding ‘Hidden Crimes, Secret Pain’ – a Consultation paper on a Proposed Regional Strategy for Addressing Sexual Violence in Northern Ireland.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Letter dated 31st January 2007 from Roads Service regarding Roadworks Signage in Ballycastle.

Councillor Harding stated that she had spoke with an engineer various times and that the signs are still causing an obstruction on the road.  She also stated that she did not think that the response was adequate.

Letter dated 1st February 2007 from Northern Ireland Office regarding membership of the Northern Ireland Policing Board.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Letter dated 2nd February 2007 from Roads Service regarding Red Arch, Waterfoot.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Letter received 5th February 2007 from Department of the Environment regarding Northern Ireland Road Safety Monitor Bulletin 2006.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Other Correspondence/Reports circulated

Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety.  Improving Services for Major Trauma.  Consultation Document January 2007.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Correspondence/Reports not circulated

Ballycastle – Campbeltown Ferry – Responses received from MP’s, MEP’s and MLA’s (see Schedule)

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Committee on Standards in Public Life.  Review of the Electoral Commission.  Eleventh Report Cm 7006.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Department of Finance and Personnel.  Administration of Estates: Intestacy and the Statutory Legacy – Summary Consultation Paper.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety. Our Children and Young People – Our Shared Responsibility.  Inspection of Child Protection Services in Northern Ireland Overview Report December 2006.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Rural Transport Fund for Northern Ireland.  Annual Review 2005-2006.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

07/06:15
ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
Letter from the Commissioner for Complaints 

The Clerk stated that the Commissioner for Complaints had written responding to the Council’s previous concerns, a copy of which had been circulated
After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe


“That the Ombudsman’s findings be accepted.”

On a vote being taken, there were four votes in favour and three votes against the proposal which was carried.

The meeting concluded at 1.15pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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